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The meeting was called to order at 10.45 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 91: UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: EQUALITY, DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE 

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SECOND HALF OF THE UNITED 
NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/37/3 (Part I) , 
(A/37/381, A/37/458 and Add.!, A/37/551) 

(b) VOLUNTARY FUND FOR THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/37/421; A/C.3/37/L.24) 

(c) DRAFT DECLARATION ON THE PARTICIPATION OF WOMEN IN THE STRUGGLE FOR THE 
STRENGTHENING OF INTERNATIONAL PEACE AND FOR THE SOLUTION OF OTHER VITAL NATIONAL 
AND INTERNATIONAL PROBLEMS: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/37/144 and Corr.l) 

AGENDA ITEM 92: STATUS OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF 
DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (A/37/349 and Add.!, 
A/37/540) 

1. Mrs. SHAHAN! (Assistant Secretary-General for Social Development and 
Humanitarian Affairs), speaking on agenda items 12, 91 and 92, said that the 
current economic recession had had a particularly serious impact on women and what 
had begun to be discerned during the preparatory work for the world Conference of 
the United Nations Decade for Women held at Copenhagen in 1980 had now been 
confirmed, that is, that the modest gains achieved in the 1970s in improving the 
status of women were in jeopardy in many regions of the world. That, however, must 
not be cause for discouragement, and the Third Committee could try to find ways to 
stop that trend and to suggest measures which would make for the equal participatio
of women both as agents and beneficiaries in all sectors and at all levels of the 
development prooess, which was one of the principal stated objectives of the 
International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations Development 
Decade. 

2. As t~e report of the Secretary-General contained in document A/37/458 
indicated, the Programmeof Action for the second half of the United Nations Decade
for women was being vigorously implemented despite the economic constraints 
affecting Governments and the United Nations. At the international and regional 
levels, steps taken by United Nations organizations reflected the dynamic approach 
which the system as a whole had adopted toward questions concerning women. At the 
national level, 43 Governments had reported on steps taken to implement the 
Programme, particularly in the context of planning and information activities, and 
the information which they had provided on the subject had been analysed in a 
report submitted to the Commission on the Status of women at its twenty-ninth 
session, held at Vienna from 24 February to 5 March. 1982. As requested by the 
General Assembly in its resolution 36/126, the Commission had given priority, 
during that session, to the question of the preparations for the world Conference 
to Review and Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations Decade for women, 
which was to take place in 1985. 

I .. . 
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3. At its first regular session of 1982, the Economic and Social Council in 
considering the implementation of the Programme of Action had also given high 
priority to the report of the Commission on the Status of Women, and had adopted 
10 resolutions on the recommendation of the Commission. In that connection, she 
recalled the provisions of resolution 1982/26 on the preparations for the 
1985 World Conference and observed that so far 10 Member States had submitted their 
observations on the proposed goals and specific tpemes of the COnference, as the 
Council had invited them to do. According to those few replies, the review and 
appraisal of progress achieved in implementing the world Plan of Action adopted in 
Mexico in 1975 and the Programme of Action adopted at Copenhagen in 1980 should be 
a sufficient basis for deciding the measures to be taken in the years to come, and 
there was a need to formulate a strategy for the post-Decade period which should 
call for increased activities at the national, regional and international levels, 
increased political participation of women at all levels and close regional 
consultations on women's programmes. 

4. The items suggested for inclusion in the agenda of the Conference covered a 
wide variety of socio-economic and political issues, including the new international 
economic order and the participation of women in the development process, science 
and technology, and transnational corporations. It had also been felt that the 
main theme of the Decade - "Equality, development and peace" - and the subtheme 
- "Education, health and employment" - could also be discussed during the 
Conference, along with a number of other questions, including solutions to 
unemployment among women, early retirement, nutrition and children's education, the 
mass media, energy problems, leisure time, industrial and agricultural development, 
food, water, sanitation, shelter, functional literacy, population and primary 
health care. 

5. Twenty-five organizations of the United Nations had also expressed their views 
on the issues and themes for the Conference. Many had referred to the need for a 
more systematic approach to interagency co-operation which would facilitate planning 
for the World Conference, especially in the fields of technical co-operation, 
information and research and studies. The regional commissions had expressed the 
view that such co-operation should not only be pursued on the global level, but in 
each region as well, and should be related to the review and appraisal of the 
regional plans of action and the proposals for future work. Several organizations 
had felt that an integrated approach should be adopted to the themes to be reviewed 
and appraised rather than a sectoral approach. In that connection, it had been 
suggested that the world Plan of Action and the Programme of Action should be 
reviewed in the context of the International Development Strategy, the new 
international economic order and economic co-operation among developing countries. 
Most organizations had, nevertheless, felt that priority should be given to certain 
sectoral issues such as agrarian reform and rural development, employment, the 
effect of high technology on the employment of women, the role of women in the 
tertiary as well as the informal sectors of the economy, the participation of women 
in activities connected with conservation and development, refugee and displaced 
women, and civil aviation. Finally, one agency had observed that special attention 
should be given to the central role which national decision makers had to play in 
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ensuring the implementation of the Conference's resolutions, that the participants 
at the Conference should avoid diverting time and effort to discussions of 
political ideologies, and that the documentation made available to participants 
should be analytical and practical. At a recent meeting of the Consultative 
Committee on Substantive Questions of the Administrative Committee on 
Co-ordination, the organizations of the system had reiterated their readiness to 
co-operate in the preparations for the Conference, and it had been decided that an 
interagency meeting would be held at Vienna early in 1983. 

6. Three intergovernmental organizations had reported their views to the Centre 
for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs. The secretariat of the Council of 
Europe had expressed support for a new United Nations Decade for women centred on a 
reorientation of social models, including male and female roles. The secretariat 
of the group of African, Caribbean and Pacific States had pointed out that 
preparations for the Conference should provide an opportunity for reviewing both 
the issue of the role of women in science and technology and the relationship of 
the Programme of Action to the International Development Strategy and the new 
international economic order. They should be geared to the development of specific 
proposals for measures to be taken after the Conference. The International 
Criminal Police Organization (INTERPOL) had said that the contribution it expected 
to make to the Conference preparations would concern criminality among women and 
the participation of women in police work. 

7. Replies had also been received from 16 non-governmental organizations. Most 
of them had emphasized their involvement in the preparatory work of the Conference, 
as well as in the Conference itself and in all regional and sectoral preparatory 
meetings. They had all stressed the need to hold a forum or tribune, either before 
or at the same time as the Conference. Many of them had felt that it would be 
useful to hold a meeting several months before the Conference in order that their 
views could be circulated to participants in an official document. Several of them 
had been of the opinion that the main and subthemes of the Decade should be 
retained and that the priority areas identified at Copenhagen should be added. 
They had considered that the United Nations had developed sufficient guidelines for 
Governments and that their concern should now be to ensure the implementation of 
those guidelines; they believed that they had an extremely important role to play 
in that regard. They had also felt that the aims and objectives of the 
International Development Strategy, the Substantial New Programme of Action for the 
1980s for the Least Developed Countries and the new international economic order 
should be taken into account. 

8. The great diversity of suggested themes demonstrated the complexity and 
multidimensional character of the women's issue, but a careful selection would have 
to be made if the Conference was to have a lasting impact. A balance should be 
established between continuing needs and new areas of concern, as well as between 
issues that concerned women directly and closely related themes, such as the new 
international economic order and the International Development Strategy. Finally, 
technological co-operation activities designed to increase the participation of 
women in the development process should be highlighted. 

I ... 
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9. With regard to the status of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of 
Discrimination against Women, she announced that Saint Lucia had acceded to that 
instrument on 8 October, thereby bringing the number of ratifications and 
accessions to 45. The 23 members of the Committee on the Elimination of 
Discrimination against women, who had been elected on 16 April, had met for the 
first time at Vienna from 18 to 22 October to discuss procedural matters only. In 
accordance with its terms of reference, the Committee would begin to consider 
national reports on legislative, judicial, administrative and other measures 
adopted by States parties to give effect to the provisions of the Convention and on 
the progress made in that respect during its second session, in 1983. 

10. She noted that the Third Committee had considered the text of the draft 
Declaration on the Participation of women in the Struggle for the Strengthening of 
International Peace and for the Solution of Other Vital National and International 
Problems during the thirty-fifth and thirty-sixth sessions of the General 
Assembly. At the thirty-sixth session, the General Assembly had requested the 
Secretary-General to seek further comments from Member States and to submit a 
report based on those comments and on earlier proposals, with a view to ensuring 
the early adoption of the draft declaration during the thirty-seventh session. She 
also drew attention to the provisions of Economic and Social Council resolution 
1982/20 on the suppression of the traffic in persons and of the exploitation of the 
prostitution of others which had been adopted on the recommendation of the 
Commission on the Status of Women, and announced that the Secretary-General had 
recently appointed Mr. Jean Fernand-Laurent of France as Special Rapporteur and 
instructed him to make a synthesis of the surveys and studies mentioned in that 
resolution. 

11. With regard to the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for women, she 
noted that the record of achievement of the first four years of Fund operations was 
impressive. The Fund's innovative and catalytic role was one of the most 
significant aspects of its operations and the resources with which it had been 
provided had proved essential for the implementation of experimental projects aimed 
at increasing women's participation in the development process. In 1982, the Fund 
had allocated $3.6 million for new projects and had received 170 requests for 
assistance, 75 of which had been approved. At present, the Fund was financing the 
implementation or preparation of projects in a number of least developed countries 
and other countries with particular needs that had not previously received Fund 
assistance. Despite the success of its activities and their rapid growth, the 
Fund's available resources had not grown commensurately with the demands made upon 
them, and it was to be hoped that every country would consider contributing to the 
Fund or increasing the amount of its contribution. 

12. She concluded by stating that preparations for the 1985 World Conference 
should be an occasion not only for evaluating achievements or failures and their 
causes, but also for looking to the future so that the international community's 
efforts on behalf of women could come to fruition. She therefore hoped that Member 
States and United Nations organizations together would succeed in developing a 
programme for specific actions to be taken at the national, regional and 
international levels that would reverse the prevailing trend towards deterioration 
in the advancement of women. 

/ ... 
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13. Mrs. PASTIZZI-FERENCIC (Director, United Nations International Research and 
Training Institute for the Advancement of women), speaking on agenda item 91, drew 
attention to the provisions of Economic and Social Council resolution 1982/27, in 
which the Council had requested the Secretary-General to inform the General 
Assembly at its thirty-seventh session of the activities of the Institute, and said 
that a detailed account of these provisions was contained in documents E/1982/11, 
E/1982/33 and A/37/458. Since the recent revitalization of the Institute, it had 
been recognized that priority should be given to the establishment of 
organizational procedures aimed at enabling it to begin its substantive work at the 
earliest possible date. Once the Institute had a firm organizational base, a start 
had been made in implementing the 1982-1983 work programme. construction of 
Institute premises in the Dominican Republic was almost completed and it was 
expected that the headquarters would be transferred to Santo Domingo during the 
first quarter of 1983. 

14. With regard to the general orientation of Institute activities the guidelines 
set by the Board of Trustees were consistent with the recommendations made by the 
world Conferece of the United Nations Decade for women, the Economic and Social 
Council and the General Assembly that the Institute's programme should be geared 
primarily to development issues. In that connection, the analysis of the status of 
women undertaken in the context of the Decade had made clear the double need to 
ensure that the over-all aevelopment process became more responsive to the concerns 
of women and, at the same time, to seek ways and means of enhancing the 
productivity and effectiveness of women's contribution to global development. In 
spite of the efforts made in that area, the integration of women in development was 
still in the incipient stage. The Institute must therefore take on a complex 
methodological task, since the process of change itself had to be controlled in 
order to benefit women as well as men. From that starting point, a broad range of 
activities were available to the Institute. In compliance with the guidelines of 
the Board of Trustees, which called for the Institute's reasearch and training 
activities to be related to practical and specific - and not purely academic -
objectives, special attention had been given to those activities that would 
increase technical co-operation for development to benefit women. 

15. The maneate of the Institute was to act as a catalyst in close co-operation 
with other organs within and outside the United Nations system. It was to raise 
public awareness, in particular among decision-makers, concerning the role of women 
in development. The extent to which it could accomplish that mission would depend 
above all on the co-operation that could be established within and outside the 
United Nations system, with the support of the regional economic commissions which 
were ex-offici0 members of the Institute's Board of Trustees. A basis for future 
co-operation had already been established, thus enabling the Institute to make the 
most of its limited resources and prevent duplication of efforts. 

16. With regard to the programmes being carried out in the context of the 
programme bud!et for the 1982-1983 biennium, the absence of relevant statistics on 
the situation and role of women was one of the major impediments to an integrated 
approach to planning and programming for women's participation in development. The 
Institute had therefore undertaken, jointly with the United Nations Statistical 
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Office, a research and training programme to improve, and promote the use of, 
indicators and other basic statistics concerning women and to stimulate the 
development of new methods in that field. Two reports had been written on the 
subject and would be published after the seminar of regional experts to be held in 
1983 for participants who were both users and producers of statistics. One of the 
current projects of the Institute was to train development planners with a view to 
broadening planning and programming activities to include the needs and 
participation of women. On the basis of comparative studies on the efforts carried 
out so far in that respect, both within and outside the United Nations, an attempt 
would be made to develop new planning methods which would take account of the 
innovative ideas expressed on the role of women in development and pay particular 
attention to the necessary institutional framework. To that end, an interregional 
seminar on planning and programming would be held in 1983. 

17. Although research and training activities needed to be closely interrelated if 
innovative approaches were to be applied, the Institute's Board of Trustees 
intended to focus on training, and in particular the training of trainers, to 
ensure that issues relating to women were represented more widely in the broad 
range of ongoing and planned training programmes. The Institute was therefore 
preparing a comprehensive training module which would start to function in 1983 and 
would consist of joint training courses with other United Nations bodies, training 
at the Institute's headquarters, the provision of advisory services to countries 
and institutions and a comprehensive fellowship programme. 

18. Other elements of the Institute's programme budget related to the development 
of new programmes to be undertaken in co-operation with other institutions, among 
them the possible establishment, in conjunction with UNITAR, of an independent 
international committee to consider the role of women in the new international 
economic order and the International Development Strategy. In that context, 
particular attention was given to the participation of women in activities which 
should promote the individual and collective self-reliance of developing 
countries. In that respect, the Institute was now developing co-operative 
arrangements with the Specia1 Unit for Technica1 Co-operation among Developing 
Countries of UNDP, and UNCTAD. It had co-operated with the United Nations 
University by participating actively in the meetings for the preparation of the 
joint project provisionally entitled "Household, gender and age" and by preparing a 
report on the role of women in the parallel economy. The Institute would also work 
to establish joint activity programmes in the fo1lowing areas: the role of women 
in food strategies and the prevention of post-harvest food losses, the 
strengthening of the role of women in the International Drinking Water Supply and 
Sanitation Decade, follow-up activities to the United Nations Conference on New and 
Renewable Sources of Energy and the role of women in industrial and technological 
development. Concrete results had already been achieved in several of those 
areas. For example, at the ninth session of the steering committee of the 
International Drinking Water supply and sanitation Decade, the Institute had 
proposed the establishment of an Inter-agency Task Force on women, which had met 
for the first time in September. 

/ ... 
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19. With the financial support of the Staff union of UNIDO, a joint p~ogramme had 
been initiated to elaborate guidelines for the incorporation of the issues relevant 
to the advancement of women in UNIDO programmes on the development of small-scale 
and rural industries, and to improve training for women in the industrial sector of 
developing countries. The Institute attached great importance to co-operation with 
the Branch for the Advancement of women of the Centre for Social Development and 
Humanitarian Affairs, as evidenced by the participation of the Institute in various 
meetings organized by the Branch and, in particular, the expert group meeting on 
women and the International Development Strategy. Moreover, it was prepared to 
participate actively in the preparations for the world survey on the role of women 
in development and for the Nairobi Conference. 

20. With regard to the central policy question concerning the method of operation 
of the Institute, it had been recognized that, given the catalytic role it had been 
assigned, operating through networks should become one of the outstanding features 
of its future development. Such networks could be conceived not only at a 
substantive level but also at a regional level with the assistance of the regional 
commissions and the existing academic and women's networks in various regions. To 
that end, the Institute was also co-operating with the non-governmental 
organizations and had made contact with a number of women's organizations, 
philanthropic foundations and academic institutions concerned with the status of 
women. 

21. The initial programme of the Institute was of an experimental naturel. and it 
should be possible to develop innovative methods gradually and thus make a · 
meaningful contribution to the World Conference which would mark the end of the 
United Nations Decade for Women. Furthermore, the Institute's activities were 
entirely financed by voluntary contributions and it was to be hoped that Member 
States would be generous at the pledging conference for development activities to 
be held the following week. 

22. Mr. ERLICH-ADAM (Austria), speaking on agenda item 91, said that his 
Government considered that the themes adopted for the World Conference of the 
United Nations Decade for Women held at Copenhagen in 1980 should be retained for 
the deliberations of the 1985 Conference, so that an accurate assessment could be 
made of the progress achieved since then. The introduction of new themes would 
only blur the assessment of the results of the Decade. The Austrian Government, 
however, did not object to the consideration of issues which had recently emerged, 
such as the world economic recession, which first affected women. 

23. With regard to implementation in Austria of the recommendations of the second 
world Conference, every effort had been made to reach the goals set at that time. 
Measures taken at the national level would be described in greater detail at the 
1985 Conference. 

24. At its most recent session, the Commission on the Status of Women had 
discussed at length the implementation of United Nations resolutions on the 
improvement of the status of women, unfortunately, however, those debates had not 
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brought any tangible results. His Government was firmly convinced of the need to 
establish generally acceptable mechanisms to ensure the implementation of the 
relevant provisions. A woman deprived of her basic right should be entitled to 
address herself to a body of the United Nations, which would then transmit her 
complaint to the Government concerned for comments. On receiving those comments, 
the body in question could then study the admissibility of the complaint, and, 
where necessary, request the Government to live up to its obligations under the 
international instruments relating to the status of women. The observer for 
Austria who had attended the twenty-ninth session of the Commission on the Status 
of Women had been somewhat disheartened to find that a considerable number of 
States Members of the United Nations were not ready to accept any implementation 
machinery. He hoped that the debate on that sensitive issue would continue and 
would lead to a generally acceptable solution. 

25. With respect to the draft Declaration on the Participation of Women in the 
Struggle for the Strengthening of International Peace and for the Solution of Other 
Vital National and International Problems, he recalled that there already existed 
two conventions and a Declaration aimed at protecting the rights of women and 
improving their status throughout the world. Priority should therefore be given to 
the implementation of those instruments, to which too many countries had only paid 
lip service. In the draft Declaration in its present form, political matters of 
general interest were regarded as a subject of concern to women, when they should 
be of concern to both men and women, without any distinction based on sex. From a 
legal point of view, his Government had always believed in the universality of 
internatlonal human rights instruments and therefore could not agree with the 
concept underlying the Declaration that repression and inhuman treatment of a 
specific group of women constituted crimes against humanity as a whole. The draft 
Declara.tion should cover the struggle of women in the broadest possible sense of 
the term, protecting those among them fighting for equal opportunities in jobs, for 
human rights in general and against abuses from which they themselves or their 
children suffered. It should also protect those who were the victims of arbitrary 
arrest, torture, death sentences or the disappearances of their loved ones. The 
approach taken in the draft Declaration was too rigid and did not serve the cause 
of women. 

26. The Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for Women had, up to the 
present, performed extremely well, and his Government hoped that the conflicting 
views on its future would be quickly reconciled. 

27. His delegation believed that a debate on problems relating to women, both in 
the Second Committee and in the Third Committee, served the cause of those 
concerned, and it welcomed the inclusion of item 71 (k) in the agenda of the Second 
Committee. 

28. Lastly, he said that Austria had ratified the Convention on the Elimination of 
All Forms of Discrimination against Women on 30 March 1982, and his Government 
hoped that the signatories to the Convention would favourably consider Austria's 
request to be elected to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against 
Women. 

I ... 
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29. Mrs. ALVAREZ (Dominican Republic), speaking on agenda items 91 and 92, said 
that her Government had deposited the instrument of ratification of the COnvention 
on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women on 
1 September 1982. One of the first measures taken by the new President of the 
Republic had been to decree the establishment of the General Directorate for the 
Advancement of women, which would be answerable to his office and would be 
entrusted with the co-ordination of all programmes aimed at improving the status of 
women and ensuring their integration into national life. 

30. Referring to resolution 36/128, in which the General Assembly had recommended 
the prompt establishment of the International Research and Training Institute for 
the Advancement of women in the host country, she recalled that her Government had 
expected the inauguration of the Institute to take place in June 1982. After 
inspecting the building which would house the Institute, the technical mission sent 
by the United Nations Secretariat had decided that certain alterations should be 
made, particularly in the conference room and its facilities for simultaneous 
interpretation. Because of unforeseen circumstances, including the death of the 
President of the Republic and the assumption of power by the new Government, 
completion of that work had been postponed. However, aware of its 
responsibilities, the Dominican Republic wished to assure delegations that it would 
meet the commitments which the Minister for Foreign Affairs had made in his 
statement to the General Assembly on 15 October 1982. Her Government wished to see 
the headquarters of the Institute inaugurated at the beginning of 1983. Although 
the Dominican Republic was only a small developing country, it attached particular 
importance to the integration of women into the process of political, economic and 
social development. It was firmly convinced that the Institute, which was already 
co-operating closely with the Dominican Government, would be able to enjoy all the 
conditions needed to meet its objectives. 

31. Since the activities and programmes of the Institute were to be financed by 
the Voluntary Fund, her delegation appealed earnestly to all Governments to 
contribute generously to the Fund at the next Pledging Conference for Development 
Activities. The Dominican Government had undertaken a great effort to build and 
equip the headquarters of the Institute and would do its utmost to ensure its 
effective operation. It believed, furthermore, that the contribution of the 
Institute to the cause of the advancement of women would be made all the more 
effective by a programme which was more practical than theoretical. 

32. If the new international economic order was to become a reality, women must be 
fully integrated into it. The Institute should be a centre for multilateral 
co-operation at the global level and should constitute an ideal instrument for 
achieving the objectives of the Programme of Action for the Second Half of the 
United Nations Decade for Women. 

33. Mr. CAMARA (Food and Agriculture organization of the united Nations), speaking 
on agenda item 91, said that in a large number of third world countries women were 
responsible for the entire food cycle including production, marketing, processing, 
conservation and preparation and for that reason their effective participation in 
rural development was of great importance. The failure of such countries to 
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achieve the objectives of their national development plans was largely due to the 
fact that women in the rural areas had not yet achieved equal access to land, water 
and other natural resources, the means of production and the facilities that would 
enable them to improve and make better use of their abilities and skills. That was 
the objective aimed at by the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United 
Nations in the integration of women into its development programmes. 

34. Activities undertaken to follow up the World Conference on Agrarian Reform and 
Rural Development were directed particularly towards improving women's social and 
economic situation and ensuring their effective participation in production and in 
the planning, implementation and evaluation of rural development programmes. For 
example, the project on community action for rural women was designed in particular 
to help Governments provide women with facilities which would give them access to 
resources and enable them to take steps for themselves to improve nutrition and 
food production for the family and generally to improve their living and working 
conditions. The Inter-Divisional Working Group on women in Development, which was 
responsible for reviewing current projects and programmes, was endeavouring to 
pinpoint measures for better integrating women into FAO projects. 

35. FAO also gave assistance to national planning institutions. A working group 
had met recently at the National Institution for Rural Development at Hyderabad, 
India, to consider women's role in rural development in the member countries of the 
Association of South-East Asian Nations and to draw up proposals on projects which 
were currently under consideration at the regional and national levels. Field 
projects undertaken by FAO were directly or indirectly aimed at promoting women's 
participation in rural development by training rural women in new techniques of 
food production and preservation, the raising of small livestock and poultry and 
water utilization, by providing assistance in family fishing, including processing 
and marketing, and by organizing conferences and seminars on the use of fuelwood 
and other sources of energy. In accordance with the recommendations of the world 
conference of the United Nations Decade for Women and the World Conference on 
Agrarian Reform and Rural Development, and also with the provisions of the Lagos 
Plan of Action, FAO was paying special attention to Africa, giving high priority to 
increasing food production with a view to making the continent self-sufficient in 
food. Activities undertaken in that connection were aimed particularly at women. 

36. His organization intended to co-operate closely with the International 
Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women and was taking an 
active part in the preparations for the world Conference in 1985. 

37. Mrs. CAMARGo-VILLARREAL (United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural 
Organization) said that the world Plan of Action adopted at Mexico City in 1975 
provided that the international community should accord appropriate importance and 
priority to measures designed to bring about an improvement in the situation of 
women, both as a means of achieving the goals of social progress and development 
and as an end in itself. Those two objectives, which were closely linked, were 
equally important and should be tackled together. All too often, however, the 
second objective tended to be subordinated to or absorbed in the first one, so as 

/ ... 
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to make one wonder whether the problem of women really existed. In actuality, 
there was an element of the universal about women as a concept, in the same way as 
about men, and an element of the concrete as part of society. To state the problem 
of women correctly, one should view it in its historical and cultural context, 
through the evolution of relationships between the sexes throughout history and 
cultures, but also in the light of the real relationships of women to women and to 
different societies and their institutional machinery. 

38. She wondered why the goals of "Equality, development and peace" proclaimed in 
1975 were still essentially as remote as they had been then. In connection with 
the subtheme of "Employment, health and education" in the Programme of Action 
adopted by the World Conference of the United Nations Decade for Women held at 
Copenhagen in July 1980, she quoted information from the draft medium-term UNESCO 
plan for 1984-1989, which showed 33.9 per cent illiteracy among women in 1980, 
compared with 23.3 per cent among men. The gap was increasing, and it was 
estimated that illiterate women would number 539 million by 1990. In view of 
women's role in relation to the younger generation, illiteracy among women was even 
more serious than illiteracy among men. Moreover, in a great many countries, women 
had not yet become as successful as men in using what education they had to acquire 
economic, social or political advantage. It was claimed that that was due to 
discrimination against women and to the persistence of cultural stereotypes 
favouring male domination. Religious morality, too, was all too readily blamed, 
not to mention traditional practices often wrongly associated with religion 
itself. In fact, despite the number and quality of studies and research projects, 
information about women was still very fragmentary. There was no coherent body of 
scientific knowledge which would make possible a proper appraisal of many received 
ideas about the differences between the sexes, and hence make it possible to help 
women gain a new self-perception and to start a process of changing the 
relationships between men and women, eventually redefining their respective roles 
on the basis of equality and mutual understanding. 

39. Regarding UNESCO's participation in the activities of the Decade, she referred 
to programme XIV of the draft medium-term plan for the period 1984-1989, concerning 
guidelines on the status of women. The programme recognized that it was women 
themselves who should define their problems, identify the most appropriate 
solutions and play an effective part in implementing them; in that connection, it 
provided for close co-operation with governmental and non-governmental women's 
organizations to reinforce their activities and help them mobilize more women of 
all origins. Programmes II.4, on equality of opportunity for girls and women in 
education, and XIII.4, on the elimination of discrimination based on sex, were 
designed to extend schooling and literacy to all women. 

40. In general, UNESCO tried in its programmes to combat the various 
manifestations of discrimination against women and at the same time to take into 
account those aspects of the problems the programmes were designed to solve which 
related specifically to women. It also tried to identify new forms of social 
organization which ref~ected a change of attitude to the roles of the two sexes and 
shadowed a radical change in relationships between men and women. 

The meeting rose at 12.30 p.m. 




